



Are Apologies Just Symbolic Politics? A Case Study of Serbian Apologies Towards Croatia and Bosnia-Herzegovina

Cliodhna Simpson

DGSi Working Paper No. 3, 2018





Durham Global Security Institute The Al-Qasimi Building Elvet Hill Road Durham DH1 3TU, UK Tel: +44 (0)191 334 5656 Fax: +44 (0)191 334 5661 www.dur.ac.uk/dgsi/

Disclaimer

The views expressed in the DGSi Working Papers Series are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect those of the Durham Global Security Institute, of the School of Government and International Affairs (SGIA) or of Durham University. Copyright belongs to the Author(s).

Foreword by Patrick M Kuhn

Political reconciliation is a key element of peace building in post-conflict societies. While most existing literature has focused on the creation of democratic power-sharing institutions and the establishment and impact of truth commissions, the act of apologising has received much less scholarly attention. Are political apologies just cheap talk or can they contribute to political forgiveness and reconciliation? What elements must an apology have to be effective? This working paper tackles these questions by embedding the political apology in the process of political reconciliation. It argues that the quality of an apology affects the extent of political forgiveness, which in turn affects the level of political reconciliation. Often, several apologies are necessary leading to a 'cycle of apologies', which, if done right, progressively increase in quality over time, fostering complete forgiveness, and contributing to maximal reconciliation. Assessing this claim empirically, the paper develops an elaborate research design by combining a within-case comparative design with process tracing, ruling out key alternative explanations and tracking empirically the proposed causal pathway. Focusing on the Yugoslav Wars (1991-1995), it compares the quality of Serbian political apologies for war atrocities towards Croatia and Bosnia-Herzegovina (BiH) and finds overwhelming support for its argument: the higher quality of Serbia's political apologies towards Croatia, compared to BiH, fostered greater political forgiveness and resulted in greater political reconciliation. In light of this working paper's argument and empirical findings, research on reconciliation and restorative justice may give more attention to the role and quality of political apologies, further broadening the scope of research in this area.

Abstract

The prevalence of apologies in modern politics has left the international community expectant of moral repentance. Simultaneously, the increasing focus on restorative justice in reconstructing war-torn environments has propelled ideas of forgiveness and reconciliation into political rhetoric. In developing an understanding of the relationship between these processes, this paper asks if the quality of a political apology positively impacts the level of political reconciliation in post-conflict societies. The paper suggests that there is a relationship between the explanatory factor 'the quality of a political apology', the causation factor 'political forgiveness' and the outcome 'the level of political reconciliation'. This link is explored through a comparative case study analysis using a process tracing framework. The case study concerns the apologies offered by Serbia's political elite to Croatia and Bosnia-Herzegovina respectively, for the atrocities committed by Serbia during the Yugoslav Wars of 1991 to 1995. It argues that the quality of a political apology has the potential to impact the level of political reconciliation achieved, thereby challenging the notion that apologies are just symbolic politics driven by governmental self-interest. This paper contributes to the literature on restorative justice by providing a novel insight into the nature and potential of a political apology in the restoration of societies after modern conflicts.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr Patrick Kuhn, for his invaluable support and advice throughout writing my BA thesis, upon which this paper is based.

About the Author

Cliodhna Simpson graduated from Durham University in June 2018 with a BA(Hons) in Combined Honors in Arts (History and Politics). She is currently studying for the MSc Empires, Colonialism and Globalization at the London School of Economics and Political Sciences (contact: cliodhna.simpson@outlook.com).

Table of Contents

Foreword by Patrick M Kuhn	1
Abstract	2
Acknowledgements	3
About the Author	3
Table of Contents	4
List of Abbreviations	5
1 Introduction	6
2 Restorative Justice: A Theoretical Overview	8
3 Re-Conceptualising the Road to Political Reconciliation1	2
4 Put to the Test: The Power of Political Apologies1	6
5 An Analysis of Apologies: Are they Symbolic or Significant?2	0
5.1 Serbia's political elite apologising to Croatia: case study A2	1
5.2 Serbia apologising to Bosnia and Herzegovina: case study B2	6
5.3 Alternative explanations: did one nation have better relations with Serbia or was	
there a difference in the culmination of war?	2
6 Conclusion	4
Bibliography3	5
Previous Working Papers4	4

List of Abbreviations

BiH	Bosnia-Herzegovina
CDR	Community driven reconstruction
EU	European Union
ICTY	International Criminal Tribunal for former Yugoslavia
SFRY	Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia
TRC	Truth and reconciliation commission

1 Introduction

Apologies have become a major phenomenon in modern politics. Offered on both a domestic and international scale, the prevalence of political apologies has sparked some scholars to refer to the modern era as 'the age of apology and forgiveness' (Brooks 1999, Howard-Hassmann and Gibney 2007, Lind 2010). In 2008, Australian Prime Minister, Kevin Rudd, apologised to the Stolen Generations. In 2010, British Prime Minister, David Cameron, apologised for the actions of soldiers on Bloody Sunday. In 2011, the Dutch Government apologised for the 1947 Rawagede massacre in Indonesia. In 2015, US President, Barack Obama, apologised for the air strike on the hospital in Kunduz, Afghanistan. In 2017, Canadian Prime Minister, Justin Trudeau, apologised for the oppression of LGBTQ+ Canadians. However, with the international community expectant of apologies and moral repentance, is this 'apology mania' just symbolic politics driven by governmental self-interest or do apologies offered by political elites actually make a difference (Beauchamp 2007, Taft 2000)?

I ask the question: does the quality of a political apology positively impact the level of political reconciliation in post-conflict societies?

Previous literature on the use of restorative justice within the international community has focused on the role and potential of restorative actions in reconstructing post-conflict societies. Of particular interest are truth and reconciliation commissions (TRCs) and community driven reconstruction (CDR) programmes. Within this paradigm, scholars have focused on three processes: apology, forgiveness and reconciliation (see Amstutz 2005, Bennet 2002, Digeser 2001, Govier 2002, Govier and Verwoerd 2002a, 2002b, Kohen 2009, Ricoeur 2000, Schaap 2003, Shriver 1995, Tavuchis 1991, Vandevelde 2013). However, there is a lack of consensus as to the nature and potential of these mechanisms. Tavuchis (1991: 122) does not believe the connection between an apology and forgiveness has been "adequately addressed". Ricoeur (2000) states that there is no politics in forgiveness while the Arendtian (1998) account of politics affords forgiveness an indispensable role. For Kohen (2009), political reconciliation cannot proceed without both a public apology and forgiveness, but he places less importance on the order in which the processes occur. Bennet (2002), however, understands forgiveness as the final term of reconciliation. In contrast, Digeser (2001) does not consider forgiveness a necessary precondition for political reconciliation and Govier (2002: 141) similarly argues that "reconciliation can exist without forgiveness". This paper suggests that there is a gap in research regarding the process which links an apology to reconciliation. I aim to contribute to this puzzle through analysing the relationship between the explanatory

factor 'the quality of a political apology', the causation factor 'political forgiveness' and the outcome 'the level of political reconciliation'.

I argue that the quality of a political apology affects political forgiveness. I consider political forgiveness to be the causal mechanism which, in turn, affects the level of political reconciliation. I assess the quality of a political apology through eight core factors: an appropriate actor, the correct form, a public nature, a ceremonial aspect, an act supporting the apology, an expression of collective responsibility, an explicit commitment to restoring the relationship, and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. A good political apology contains all eight factors, while a *satisfactory* political apology contains some, but not all, of the eight factors. I consider political forgiveness to be evidenced by a change in the offended political community's attitude measured by two elements: (i) a release in negative emotions by the offended political elite and (ii) a vision of a joint future. Complete political forgiveness will contain both complete elements, any lower value will be considered incomplete political forgiveness. Political reconciliation encompasses two levels. I term the lower level 'democratic political reconciliation' and the higher level 'maximal political reconciliation'. I regard evidence of the latter as an expression of explicit commitment by the offended political community to restore friendship between groups. I also theorise that achieving maximal political reconciliation is a process requiring multiple apologies which I will term a 'cycle of apologies'.

I propose three hypotheses. First, that a *good* political apology fosters complete political forgiveness which achieves maximal political reconciliation. Second, that a *satisfactory* political apology fosters incomplete political forgiveness which leads to democratic political reconciliation. Third, if the quality of the political apology increases throughout the cycle, political forgiveness will increase and thus there will be a higher level of political reconciliation. If this is the case, I expect maximal political reconciliation to be achieved at the end of the 'cycle of apologies'.

To empirically assess my hypothesis, I will carry out a comparative case study analysis using a process tracing framework. My case study analysis concerns the apologies for atrocities committed during the Yugoslav Wars of 1991 to 1995. I will compare four apologies from Serbia's political elite to Croatia (Case Study A) and four apologies from Serbia's political elite to Bosnia-Herzegovina (BiH) (Case Study B). While it is necessary to acknowledge that war-time atrocities targeting Serbia were committed by Croatia and BiH, this paper concerns the atrocities committed by Serbia. Serbia is considered as the perpetrator of the worst wartime atrocities by the populations of both Croatia and BiH (Çanga 2011). Given that the three countries were part of the former Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia (SFRY), my comparative case study amounts *de facto* to a within-country comparison.

For each case study, my process tracing approach will involve assessing the four apologies against my eight core factors. I will then examine the attitudes of the offended political community in response to each apology to deduce whether political forgiveness has occurred. Based on the quality of each apology and whether incomplete or complete political forgiveness has occurred, I will assess the level of political reconciliation. Lastly, I will examine the 'cycle of apologies' by analysing the progression of core factors in each apology and the trends in political forgiveness.

My case study analysis supports all three of my hypotheses. In Case Study A, as the 'cycle of apologies' progresses, the number of core factors increases significantly. The higher the number of core factors, the stronger the political forgiveness offered by the Croatian political elite. By the fourth apology, all eight core factors of a *good* political apology are present as well as two complete elements of political forgiveness. Consequently, maximal political reconciliation is achieved.

In Case Study B, there is only a minimal increase in the number of core factors present as the cycle progresses. The 'cycle of apologies' encompasses four *satisfactory* political apologies that do not create the requisite conditions for complete political forgiveness. Therefore, the cycle ends with democratic political reconciliation. This demonstrates that if the quality of the *satisfactory* political apologies does *not* increase during the cycle and amount to a *good* apology, complete political forgiveness will *not* be fostered and therefore maximal political reconciliation will *not* occur.

My research aims to classify the quality of the political apology in order to determine its impact on political reconciliation and help grasp some of the complexities that mark restorative justice.

2 **Restorative Justice: A Theoretical Overview**

The growing scholastic field exploring restorative justice recognises three central processes: apology, forgiveness and reconciliation reconciliation (see Amstutz 2005, Bennet 2002, Digeser 2001, Govier 2002, Govier and Verwoerd 2002a, 2002b, Kohen 2009, Ricoeur 2000, Schaap 2003, Shriver 1995, Tavuchis 1991, Vandevelde 2013). While progress is shown to have been made in considering the nature and potential of apology, forgiveness and

reconciliation, respectively, analyses remain limited regarding the interconnecting dynamics between these processes. This paper suggests that there is a gap in research regarding the relationship between a political apology, political forgiveness and political reconciliation and, specifically, that there is potential to explore the process through which a political apology reaches political reconciliation.

Restorative justice emerged in response to the inherent limitations of retributive justice. Retribution upholds that the credibility of the rule of law demands that wrongdoing be prosecuted and punished. While strict legalism contributes to regime accountability, such retribution is problematic when facing systematic political violence. Rather, the primary challenge may be to foster cooperation or a political order grounded in the restoration of civic values (Amstutz 2005). However, while there is a growing scholastic interest in restorative justice, the concept has no single meaning or a single practice (Johnstone and Van Ness 2007, McCold 1998, Zernova 2007). Broadly, the term denotes a series of processes aimed at repairing harm that a criminal offense inflicts on victims and communities (Braithwaite 1999). On a practical level, restorative justice has become the concern of both legal theorists and Human Rights activists (Stovel 2010). Recently, truth and reconciliation commissions have been set up in an increasing number of post conflict societies from South Africa, arguably the most famous, to Latin America, Africa, Europe, South East Asia, the Caribbean and the Far East (Borer 2006). This paper further explores the scholarship on the central process within restorative justice: apology, forgiveness and reconciliation.

Apologies, according to Winter (2015: 262-263), "bring together different combinations to realise different values in different contexts" but, at a basic level, every apology must have a set of "existence conditions". Adopting Austin's (1962) terminology, we can consider the "existence conditions" to have three elements: the 'verdictive' confirms the wrongdoing; the 'attributive' establishes the blameworthiness; and the 'participatory' establishes the identity of those offering and accepting the apology. While the structure of apologising is traditionally rooted in an interpersonal model, the mechanisms involved can be applied to a collective level (Tavuchis 1991). In the realm of politics, apologies are best understood as part of the Human Rights revolution, which focuses on establishing and understanding truth (Gibney and Roxstrom 2001). Apologies can be split into two categories: historical political apologies and contemporary political apologies (Celermajer 2009, Wilson and Bleiker 2013). The former relates to injustices in the past while the latter refers to recent trauma. Several scholars consider apologies to re-establish the governing moral framework that binds the state to not only external conduct but also to internal matters such as judicial decisions (Celermajer 2009,

Jennings and Watts 1992, McGonegal 2009). According to Wilson and Bleiker (2013), who draw heavily on Cunningham's (1999) analysis, there are five types of actors who play important roles in offering political apologies: individuals; professional and commercial organisations; religious organisations; spiritual leaders; and the state. Thaler (2012: 267) upholds that observers must judge a political apology by the "consequences they trigger". As Gibney and Roxstrom (2001) underline, apologies have considerable potential as political statements. While there is currently a lack of understanding as to what factors make apologies successful, it is universally recognised that their value lies in the ability to foster forgiveness. Accordingly, it is necessary to explore the literature on forgiveness.

Arendt (1959) identifies forgiveness as one of the key human capacities that make possible genuine social change. Numerous authors have acknowledged the origins of forgiveness as an interpersonal and spiritual notion rooted in Jewish and Christian religious traditions (see Amstutz 2005, Arendt 1998, Celermajer 2009, McGonegal 2009, Tutu 1999). However, recent scholarship has stepped outside the individual and spiritual realm to focus on the nature and potential of collective forgiveness in politics (see Amstutz 2005, Digeser 2001, Govier 2002, Schaap 2003, Shriver 1995, Vandevelde 2013). In thinking about this facet of forgiveness, literature on the South African truth and reconciliation commission is instructive. While there is certainly a lack of consensus among scholars as to the success of the TRC, the thoughts of Desmond Tutu and Nelson Mandela are nonetheless insightful. Tutu (1999) emphasises that there is "no future without forgiveness" while Mandela promoted unilateral forgiveness as a separate restorative act from both personal and political reconciliation (Kohen 2009). For Shriver (1995), political forgiveness links realism to hope, aiming to prevent the future from repeating atrocities. Appleby (2000: 195) considers the value of political forgiveness to lie in the ability to overcome the "vicious cycle of charges and counter charges of political victimisation". However, formal understandings of forgiveness in reconciling and reconstructing a post conflict society remain in its infancy (Hartwell 1999). To better grasp this concept, it is necessary to examine the scholarship on reconciliation.

De Gamboa (1999) succinctly highlights the difference between forgiveness and reconciliation, defining the former as a virtue and the latter as a collective practice and policy. Several scholars view reconciliation as the telos of restorative justice (Amstutz 2005, Kiss 2000). However, there is limited understanding as to the theoretical underpinnings of reconciliation (Cilliers et al. 2016). Hamber's (2009: 159-160) Five Strand Reconciliation Model defines reconciliation as a process involving five interwoven strands: developing a shared vision; acknowledging and dealing with the past; building positive relationships;

significant cultural and attitudinal change; and substantial social, economic and political change. Stovel (2010) terms reconciliation to incorporate three levels: individual, group and national reconciliation. Political reconciliation is a sub-category of Stovel's (2010) national reconciliation. De Gamboa (1999) defines reconciliation as a political goal connected to the normative ideals of inclusion, political equality and reasonableness. I am particularly interested in the conception of political reconciliation. Murphy (2010) considers political reconciliation to have a normative framework with three elements: the rule of law interpreted via Fuller's (1969) eight principles of legality; an attitude of political trust and the expectation that trust will be reliable; and respect for individual's political capabilities. For Christodoulidis (2000), political reconciliation is predicated on recasting the present as the point of origin while Lederach and Jenner (2002) consider it a basis of sustainable peace.

While scholars concur on the three central processes in restorative justice, literature on the interconnecting dynamics between these processes is underdeveloped. Regarding the relationship between apology and forgiveness, Tavuchis (1991: 122) states that despite acknowledging "forgiveness as a crucial element in the apologetic equation", the connection has not been "adequately addressed". There is also a lack of consensus in discussiona on the relationship between forgiveness and reconciliation. The Arendtian (1998) account of politics affords forgiveness an indispensable role in political life. In contrast, Ricoeur (2000) believes there is no politics in forgiveness. Govier (2002: 141) argues that "reconciliation can exist without forgiveness". He believes that people can work towards a common goal without reflecting on past wrongs, but they cannot build a lasting peace if they remain angry. Similarly, for Digeser (2001), the major rationale for political forgiveness is that it can foster the restoration of communal relationships by promoting both the process and the state of reconciliation. The process promotes the restoration of trust and civility while the state "settles the past and opens possibilities for the future" (Digeser 2001: 20-21). For Kohen (2009), political reconciliation cannot proceed without a public apology from prominent offenders and the offering of forgiveness from prominent victims. He also places less importance on the order in which an apology and forgiveness occur (Kohen 2010). Bennet (2002), on the other hand, understands forgiveness to be the final term of reconciliation.

In summary, scholarship clearly recognises three central processes in restorative justice: apology, forgiveness and reconciliation. While some scholars explore the link between an apology and forgiveness as well as the link between forgiveness and reconciliation, analyses of the interconnecting dynamics remain both contested and largely underdeveloped. I have identified a gap regarding the relationship between all three processes and, specifically, that there is potential to explore the link connecting a political apology to political reconciliation. Therefore, my research seeks to shed light on the complex relationship between a political apology, political forgiveness and political reconciliation.

3 Re-Conceptualising the Road to Political Reconciliation

I aim to investigate the impact of political apologies on the quality of political reconciliation. To do so, this paper draws upon the literature on transitional justice and peacebuilding, with a focus on the nexus to conflict resolution. More specifically, I use the concepts within restorative justice theory to link my explanatory factor 'the quality of an apology', my causation factor 'political forgiveness' and the outcome 'the level of political reconciliation'. I will argue that the quality of an apology affects political forgiveness. I consider political forgiveness to be the causal mechanism which, in turn, affects the level of political reconciliation is a process requiring several apologies. This process is represented as a 'cycle of apologies'. First, I define key terms: political forgiveness, a political apology, a cycle of apologies and political reconciliation. Second, I analyse the relationship between the explanatory factor, causation factor and outcome.

Political forgiveness depends on "the capacity and willingness of groups to fulfil the requisite conditions" (Amstutz 2005: 74). There are three requisite conditions that I consider to be particularly valuable in defining this term. First, the importance of consensus on truth. Political forgiveness will only occur if the conflicting groups are able to agree on the nature, causes and responsibility of past offenses. Second, it is important for the offender to demonstrate remorse through an apology and, in response, for the victim to forgo vengeance (Amstutz 2005). Third, interaction is considered paramount if attitudinal changes and moral virtues that foster the restoration of relationships are to occur. Considering this, I will define political forgiveness as an act where political communities lead society by agreeing on the nature, responsibility and causes of offenses, accepting an apology and renouncing vengeance, thus fostering an interactive process promoting the renewal of political relationships.

A political apology is defined as an official apology given by a representative of an offending state or party (Thompson 2005). While numerous scholars have analysed what constitutes *successful* political forgiveness, literature on a *good* political apology remains limited. Given that the primary goal of an apology is to foster successful forgiveness, I draw

upon the discussion surrounding *successful* political forgiveness in order to define a good political apology. Vandevelde (2013) explains that forgiveness needs to represent the whole community while Digeser (1998: 706) considers it necessary for political forgiveness to be compatible with "an independent, active citizenry". Therefore, whoever offers the apology must substantially and appropriately represent both the political and wider community. The two scholars also discuss the importance of public discourse by the political community so that the wrong committed is publicly acknowledged before political forgiveness is offered (Digeser 1998, Vandevelde 2013). Action-based models draw on the "performative character of political forgiveness" thereby placing importance on actions reinforcing the words of apology (Digeser 1998: 705). While sentiment-based models of political forgiveness reinforce the restoration of human relationships as an end goal (Shriver 1995). Ash (1998) states that knowledge and acknowledgement are necessary preconditions when offering forgiveness. Amstutz (2005: 74) emphasises that, for offenders, "the collective must admit culpability" thus placing emphasis on mutual responsibility for past offenses. In this context, I consider a *good* political apology to contain eight core factors: an appropriate actor, the correct form, a public nature, a ceremonial aspect, an act supporting the apology, an expression of collective responsibility, an explicit commitment to restoring the relationship, and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. A political apology is satisfactory if some, but not all, of the eight core factors are present.

Alongside defining what constitutes a *good* political apology, it is useful to also consider the process by which political apologies (re-)build fractured relationships. I, again, draw on political forgiveness literature. Vandevelde (2013) categorises political forgiveness as a "process of transformation". Govier and Verwoerd (2002b) have linked this process to the (re-)building of trust where trust is defined as the attitude of "confident expectation" through which people anticipate the other individual's or group's willingness to act in a decent manner. My 'cycle of apologies' embodies this "process of transformation" (Vandervelde, 2013). I term a 'cycle of apologies' to be multiple apologies by the same actor and between the same antagonistic political communities. I consider the 'same actor' to be representatives of the same political community and 'multiple' to be four apologies.

At a basic level, political reconciliation accommodates hostile groups within the same political system or community, defined by values of fair coexistence and even competition (Ugarriza and Nussio 2017). Authors also stress that these groups must be moving towards a commonly built future (Hayner 2002, Ridby 2001, Schaap 2005, Ugarriza and Nussio 2017). Villa-Vicencio (2009: 5) describes this as a "commitment to the long haul of political confidence", while Govier and Verwoerd (2002b) emphasise the role of mutually trusting groups dealing peacefully and respectfully with challenges to their relationship. Considering this, I will define political reconciliation to be the process of (re-)building political relationships and political institutions so that previously antagonistic groups coexist within a commonly accepted political system and work towards a shared, realistic and sustainable vision of peace involving a minimum level of political harmony and cooperation.

Alongside defining political reconciliation, it is necessary to assess the different levels of political reconciliation. In order to identify the differentiating criteria, we must define a rebuilt (good) political relationship. Developing Crocker's (2000) classification, Amstutz (2005) categorises three depths of political reconciliation: minimal, democratic and maximal. The lowest level is 'minimal reconciliation' defined as "nonlethal coexistence" that involves an end of violence but not necessarily a resolution of the causes (Amstutz 2005: 99). The middle level is 'democratic reconciliation' defined as an intermediary form of peace that is achieved by "commitment to democratic virtues" (Amstutz 2005: 100). As there are no shared aspirations or values, democratic procedures are used to create a peaceful environment. Encarnación (2008) emphasises that failure to confront the past is not a hindrance to democratisation. The highest level is 'maximal reconciliation' defined as the ending of enmity and the restoration of friendship through forgiveness with the "reformation of people's cultural values and political attitudes" (Amstutz 2005: 99). I have built on this framework to define my two levels of political reconciliation – democratic political reconciliation and maximal political reconciliation. At the lower level is democratic political reconciliation. This has incomplete political forgiveness offered by the offended political elite – at worst there will be none and at best there will be partial – but there is a commitment to working towards a shared, realistic and sustainable vision of peace through democratic institutions. At the higher level is maximal political reconciliation. At this level, complete political forgiveness is offered by the offended political elite thus resulting in the restoration of friendship between political communities.

Having defined key terms, I will now analyse the relationship between these processes. In short, a *good* political apology is considered a "vital precondition to political forgiveness" and therefore acts as a "prelude to reconciliation" (Amstutz 2005: 182, Tavuchis 1991: 109).

Analysing the eight core factors of a *good* political apology is instrumental to understanding this relationship. Without an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse, victims are unlikely to view the apology as genuine or respond with compassion. A public admission of the wrongs issued in the correct form and by an appropriate actor works to "put things on record" (Tavuchis 1991: 109). This demonstrates that the

wrongdoer values the principle of accountability. Assuming collective responsibility further reinforces accountability. It also openly recognises human dignity and legitimates the feelings of the victims (Govier and Verwoerd 2002a). This fosters empathy among the victims. An apology is considered most effective when supplemented by tangible acts (Amstutz 2005). A ceremonial aspect and an act supporting the apology reinforce the words of apology and the sincerity of the act, thereby reducing the distrust of the victim.

However, offering a *good* political apology and achieving complete political forgiveness is not instant but rather an interactive process. This is represented by the 'cycle of apologies'. The cycle initiates the renewal of political relationship and thus "opens up the path to a new relationship" (Solzhenitsyn 1974: 133-134). By repeating, reinforcing and increasing the number of eight core factors in consecutive apologies, the cycle facilitates an alternative development rooted in the renewal of social trust (Amstutz 2005). Collectively, the eight core factors engender complete political forgiveness. By agreeing on the nature, responsibility and causes of offenses and accepting the apology, the offended political community "resist the power of the past to determine the possibilities of the present" (Schaap 2003: 82). Renouncing vengeance helps the political communities to adopt mutually constructive attitudes that foster the restoration of political harmony. However, if the number of eight core factors does not increase in the 'cycle of apologies', the interactive process does not have the same success. Instead, the consecutive apologies will only foster partial political forgiveness.

Numerous scholars emphasise that political forgiveness is not a prerequisite for political reconciliation (see Huyse 2003, Digeser 2001, Eiskovits 2004, Villa-Vicencio 2009). Former adversaries do not need to forgive each other in order to interact in an acceptable manner. Gutmann and Thompson (2000) promote the concept of "democratic reciprocity" which upholds a recognition that others are our fellow citizens and that we should treat them as such if a willingness to reciprocate this behaviour is demonstrated. That is, a lack of deep social harmony does not prevent political communities from acting in a way that promotes democratic norms and development. This clearly links to my concept of "democratic political reconciliation" that signifies a commitment to working towards a shared, realistic and sustainable vision of peace through democratic institutions but does not require complete political forgiveness. However, while political forgiveness is not considered a prerequisite for political reconciliation, it is considered to improve the quality of political reconciliation (see Amstutz 2005, Govier 2002, Kohen et al. 2011). Political forgiveness allows for deeper political reconciliation because it creates an opportunity to move beyond irreconcilable differences (Kohen et al. 2011). Amstutz (2005: 86-87) terms this a 'superior approach'

whereby backward-looking negative emotions are transformed into a forward-looking renewal and restoration. Digeser's (2001) notion of a "settlement with the past" elaborates that forgiveness promotes reconciliation by creating trust and civility among antagonistic groups. This not only helps restore the relationship but (re-)builds friendship between parties. This clearly relates to my concept of 'maximal political reconciliation' characterised by complete political forgiveness and the resultant restoration of friendship between political communities.

Considering this, I propose the following three hypotheses:

- 1) A *good* apology fosters complete political forgiveness which achieves maximal political reconciliation.
- 2) A *satisfactory* apology fosters incomplete political forgiveness which achieves democratic political reconciliation.
- If the quality of the political apology significantly increases throughout the 'cycle of apologies', I expect maximal political reconciliation to be achieved by the end of the cycle.

4 Put to the Test: The Power of Political Apologies

To empirically assess my hypotheses, I will carry out a comparative case study analysis using a process tracing framework. This combination has two distinct advantages. By using a comparative case design, I can rule out alternative explanations via the case selection through holding cofounding variables constant. A process tracing approach enables me to provide both a detailed description and causal evidence on the process outlined in my theory.

My case study concerns the apologies for atrocities committed by Serbia during the Yugoslav Wars of 1991 to 1995. Having previously been a Kingdom between 1918 and 1941, SFRY was re-created in 1944. It consisted of six republics and two autonomous provinces: Slovenia, Croatia, BiH, Macedonia, Montenegro and Serbia as well as Kosovo and Vojvodina. The federal capital was Belgrade, Serbia. Following the death of communist leader Tito in 1980, SFRY fell into crisis and subsequently disintegrated. This dissolution was characterised by large-scale violence (see Bunce 1999, Gagro and Vukas 2012, Hadžić 2004, Lucarelli 2000). When Croatia declared independence in 1991, intense fighting developed as the Serb-dominated Yugoslav army assisted local Serbs to defend Serb populated areas. The international recognition of Croatia in January 1992 sparked widespread fighting in BiH. This

respective fighting continued until December 1995 when the leaders of BiH, Serbia and Croatia signed the Dayton Accord thereby restoring stability (Gagro and Vukas 2012).

This paper builds on scholarship analysing the reconciliation processes and political dialogue within former SFRY (see Fischer and Petrović-Ziemer 2013, Horelt 2016a, 2016b, Scekić 2016). Beginning with an apology to Croatia issued by the Montenegrin President, Milo Dukanović, in June 2000, political representatives in the region have started to publicly acknowledge and apologise for war-time atrocities. I will compare four apologies from Serbia's political elite to Croatia (Case Study A) and four apologies from Serbia's political elite to BiH (Case Study B). In both case studies, Serbia is the offending political community and Croatia and BiH are the offended political community, respectively. As important dialogue between the countries, these apologies were widely covered by media outlets and were also the topic of political commentary. I sourced my analysis between February and March 2018. It is necessary to note two points about these countries. First, BiH contains a mixed population of three majority ethnic groups: Serbs, Croats and Serbo-Croat-speaking (Bosnian) Muslims, resulting in it being governed by a tripartite Presidency. The country is comprised of two main entities: The Federation of BiH – mostly Bosnian Muslims and Croats – and Republika Srpska – mainly Serbs – as well as Brčko District, a self-governing administrative unit in north-eastern BiH. Second, until 2006 - when Montenegro declared independence - Serbia and Montenegro were a federation. However, this was a loose federal structure in which the common state had only limited powers (Noutcheva and Huysseune 2004).

I chose to analyse Serbia, Croatia and BiH for two reasons. First, this case study offers bilateral apology processes. Serbia's political elite offered four respective apologies to each country within the same decade (2000 to 2010). Each of the apologies concerned the atrocities committed by Serbia during the Yugoslav Wars of 1991 to 1995. Therefore, this paper holds the number of apologies, the time frame, who was offering the apologies and the context constant. Second, Serbia, Croatia and BiH were all part of SFRY. Therefore, my comparative case study amounts *de facto* to a within-country comparison. By performing a within-country analysis, I minimise the risk of omitting variable bias allowing for a more robust assessment of the influence of my key explanatory variable (Lijphart 1971). My most similar case design allows me to rule out several key alternative explanations because the three nations shared ideological roots, a ruling government, cultural heritage, interactions with the international community and socioeconomic development. The home-grown communist system was largely ruled by a logic of totalitarianism (Lefort 1986). Even before the formation of SFRY, Yugoslavism was a recognisable discourse that had framed political action and cultural

initiatives since the nineteenth century (Robinson 2011). Serbia, Croatia and BiH spoke dialects of the same 'polycentric' language, formerly called Serbo-Croatian (Declaration of the Common Language 2017). Christianity was the dominant religion. Although BiH's 'ethnic patchwork' included a notable Islamic presence, no group had "the numerical strength to claim the prerogative of titular nationality" (Dyker 1996: 53, Vejvoda 1996). In 1948, SFRY was expelled from Stalin's Cominform and became an important buffer state between the Cold War blocs. The success of Yugoslav market socialism brought an economic boom, prosperity in the 1960s and 70s resulting in an increased urban middle class population and, within the logic of totalitarianism, the introduction of Yugoslavs to Western consumerism. In addition to the within-country comparative case study, I also use a process tracing framework.

Process tracing, according to Collier (2011: 824), is an "analytic tool for drawing descriptive and causal inferences from the diagnostic pieces of evidence – often understood as part of a temporal sequence of events of phenomena". At the core of this method is the notion of concatenation: "the state of being linked together as in a chain or a linked series" (Waldner, 2012: 68). Collier (2011) discusses four causal tests used in process tracing to determine the strength of evidence: 'straw-in-the-wind', 'hoop', 'smoking-gun' and 'doubly decisive' tests. I will apply 'straw-in-the-wind' and 'doubly decisive' tests to my empirical analysis. 'Strawin-the-wind' tests can affirm the relevance of a hypothesis, or suggest that it is not relevant, but do not confirm, or eliminate, it (Bennet 2010). I will classify the analysis of the individual apologies as 'straw-in-the-wind' tests. They will provide a benchmark in my investigation by giving an initial assessment of hypotheses 1 and 2. As Collier (2011: 826) adds, that "if a given hypothesis passes multiple straw-in-the-wind tests, it adds up to important affirmative evidence". This will be applicable if my analysis of multiple apologies points to the same conclusions. 'Doubly decisive' tests provide strong inferential leverage that confirms one hypothesis (Collier 2011). Bennet (2010) notes that while it is unusual for single cases to confirm a doubly decisive test, this may be achieved by combining multiple tests which support one explanation. This is applicable to hypothesis 3 in which I analyse the whole 'cycle of apologies'.

The key terms are a *good* political apology, political forgiveness and political reconciliation. The quality of a political apology is operationalised through the eight core factors. I consider if the appropriate actor is offering the apology. I evaluate when it is appropriate to apologise and the appropriate medium of the apology – this encompasses the correct form of an apology. I consider the public nature of an apology, whether it includes an accompanying ceremonial aspect or supporting act and an explicit commitment to restoring

relationships. I consider it important for the offender to assume collective responsibility as well as turning the knowledge of what has happened into the perpetrators' acknowledgement of the wrongfulness of his act and an expression of remorse.

Political forgiveness is evidenced by a change in the offending political community's attitude following an apology. The two elements evident of this change are:

- (i) A release of negative emotions by representatives of the offended political elite: An example of this is Nelson Mandela's statement, upon being released from a 27-year prison confinement, that if he did not renounce his bitterness and hatred, he would still be in prison (Cowling 2014).
- (ii) A vision of a joint future: An example of this is Desmond Tutu's ethic as chairman of South Africa's TRC where he argued that forgiveness held a central role in the political and moral reconstruction of a society characterised by distrust, enmity and division (Amstutz 2005).

I will assess these factors in the words and behaviours of the offended political community in response to the apology by Serbia's political elite.

Maximal political reconciliation is evidenced by an expression of explicit commitment by the offended political community to restore the friendship between groups. An example of this is Tutu's conception of political reconciliation (see Crocker 2000). Tutu's vision of a unified multiracial country was founded in *Ubuntu*, a South African indigenous tradition, which gives "primacy to social solidarity over institutionalism" and emphasises the "reconciliation of the wrongdoer with the victim and the society he has injured" (Amstutz 2005: 99, Crocker 2000: 9).

As Collier (2011: 824) explains, process tracing focuses on "the unfolding of events or situations *over time*". My two respective 'cycle of apologies' will enable me to demonstrate that a relationship has been repeatedly found and help explain the trajectories of causation in each case study.

The *descriptive* component of process tracing requires 'fine-grained description' evidence by "good snapshots at a series of specific moments" (Collier 2011: 825, 824). That is, alongside describing events *over time*, one must be able to describe them *at one point*. My snapshot moments provide an explanatory model describing the key steps in the process from which a *good* political apology and complete political forgiveness reaches maximal political reconciliation.

Collier (2011: 828) states that it is productive to start with a good narrative that lists the sequence of events. Therefore, I will start each case study with a timeline. Second, I will

chronologically assess the four apologies against my eight core factors. I will then examine the attitudes of the offended political community in response to each apology to deduce if my two elements of political forgiveness are present. Based on the quality of each political apology and whether incomplete or complete political forgiveness has been offered, I will assess the level of political reconciliation. Last, I will examine the 'cycle of apologies' as a whole through analysing the progression in the quality of the political apologies and the trends in political forgiveness.

5 An Analysis of Apologies: Are they Symbolic or Significant?

In the empirical analysis I test Serbia's political elite apologising to Croatia (Case Study A) and Serbia's political elite apologising to BiH (Case Study B) against my three hypotheses. In each case study, I assess the four apologies against my eight core factors. I then examine the attitudes of the offended political community in response to each apology to deduce whether political forgiveness has occurred. Based on the quality of each apology and whether incomplete or complete political forgiveness has occurred, I assess the level of political reconciliation. Lastly, I examine the 'cycle of apologies' as a whole through analysing the progression of core factors in each apology and the trends in political forgiveness. Case Study A provides support for all three of my hypotheses. First, that a *good* apology fosters complete political forgiveness which achieves maximal political reconciliation. Second, that a *satisfactory* apology fosters incomplete political forgiveness which achieves democratic political reconciliation. Third, that if the quality of the political apology significantly increases throughout the 'cycle of apologies', I expect maximal political reconciliation to be achieved by the end of the cycle. Case Study B provides considerable affirmative evidence for hypothesis 2 as well as adding weight to hypothesis 3.

Present	1
Only partially present	0.5
Not present	0

The colour and numerical codes in Diagrams 1 and 2 and Tables 1 and 2 are:

5.1 Serbia's political elite apologising to Croatia: case study A

Case Study A analyses four apologies made by Serbia's political elite from December 2001, September 2003, June 2007 and November 2010. As the 'cycle of apologies' progresses, the number of core factors increases significantly. The higher the number of core factors, the stronger the political forgiveness offered by the Croatian political community. By the fourth apology, all eight core factors of a *good* political apology are present as well as two complete elements of political forgiveness. Consequently, maximal political reconciliation is achieved. Thus, Case Study A provides support for all three of my hypotheses.

Case Study A cycle part 1 / 4: On 14 December 2001, the Serbian and Montenegrin Foreign Minister – Goran Svilanović – apologised in Zagreb, Croatia. The apology has four complete core factors: a ceremonial aspect, a public nature, an act supporting the apology and a commitment to restoring the relationship. Issued on the first official state visit of a Serbian and Montenegrin Foreign Minister to Zagreb, the apology was clearly a public affair. Further, the apology was issued just after the 10th anniversary of the fall of Vukovar, Croatia, to Serbia. On 13 December 2001, Serbia returned around 1,000 pieces of stolen art to Croatia (Horelt 2016b). In the statement, Svilanović urged politicians to "take the step that leads towards reconciliation" (Stanivukoviæ 2001). One core factor is partially present - an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse – while three core factors do not appear - an appropriate actor, the correct form, and an expression of collective responsibility. While Svilanović expressed "sincere regret", he also justified Serbian actions in saying that "I want also to give you an explanation...Fear is something that makes people commit the worst crimes" (Stanivukoviæ 2001). Svilanović clarified the limitations of his role as the appropriate actor when asked about the statement by Serb weekly magazine NIN (Horelt 2016b). He explicitly recognised that an apology by the head of state would be stronger for the role had more authority and better represented both the political and wider community. Croatia demanded an unconditional formal apology. However, their request was ignored and Svilanović only apologised in his personal capacity: "I would like to share with you an emotion. I would like to share with you my sincere regret..." (Horelt 2016b, Stanivukoviæ 2001). Instead of expressing collective responsibility, Svilanović equalised the victim's status by referring to the pain experienced by the "citizens of the Republic of Croatia, both Croats and Serbs, as well as the citizens of the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia" (Frankfurter Allgemeine 2001).



Diagram 1: Timeline illustrating the cycle of apologies in Case Study A

The political forgiveness offered by Croatia's political elite was incomplete. Both a release of negative emotions and a vision of a joint future were partially present. As the Croatian public desired an unconditional formal apology, Svilanović's words were "hardly welcomed" (Culic 2001). However, "without hesitation", the Croatian counterpart – Tonino Picula – termed Svilanović's words as "excellent" (Stanivukoviæ 2001). Picula also stated that "easy to solve problems" should be worked on (Culic 2001). However, this was tainted by Picula's recognition that the past was still a burden and that these underlying differences acted as an impediment to the complete renewal of relations (Culic 2001, Stanivukoviæ 2001).

The apology can be considered a "door-opening device" (Horelt 2016b: 170). While the statement did not contain all eight core factors, the Croatian government explicitly welcomed it. This is evidence of a commitment to diplomatic relations and thus equates to *democratic political reconciliation*.

As a 'straw-in-the-wind' test, part 1 / 4 affirms hypothesis 2.

Case Study A cycle part 2 / **4**: On 10 September 2003, the President of the Union of Serbia and Montenegro – Svetozar Marović – apologised in Belgrade. The apology has six complete core factors: the appropriate actor, the correct form, a public nature, a ceremonial aspect, a commitment to resorting the relationship and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. Marović presented the apology in his role as "President of our Union" (Slobodan 2003). Croatian President – Stjepan Mesić – not only accepted the apology but also reciprocated with his own apology therefore Marović's apology can be considered in the correct form. The apology was issued in front of an international audience during the first official visit of Mesić to Belgrade. Marović stated that: "We do not and will not accept to live in the past, but in a common European future" (Slobodan 2003). He also stated that: "I want to apologise for all evils that any citizen of Serbia and Montenegro inflicted upon any citizen of Croatia" (Slobodan 2003). However, there is no act supporting the apology or an expression of collective responsibility.

The political forgiveness offered by Croatia's political elite was incomplete. A release of negative emotions was partially present and the vision of a joint future was grounded in acceptance of the European Union (EU). Mesić stated "I accept this symbolic apology" and "I also apologise to all those who have suffered pain or damage...from citizens of Croatia" (Geshakova 2003). However, he did not have unanimous support in Croatian politics (Horelt 2016b). Further, Mesić stated that "in order to join the EU we must help each other and be

recognised as democratic, progressive societies" (Kozole 2003). Therefore, Mesić's response was grounded in a desire to appear democratic. This equals *democratic political reconciliation*.

As a 'straw-in-the-wind' test, part 2 / 4 also affirms hypothesis 2.

Case Study A cycle part 3/4: On 23 June 2007, the President of Serbia – Boris Tadić – issued an apology in Zagreb. The apology has six complete core factors: the appropriate actor, the correct form, a public nature, a ceremonial aspect, the expression of collective responsibility and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. Tadić, the highest political authority, offered the apology in an interview with the Croatian state television. It was offered on the eve of the 16th anniversary of Croatian independence and termed "the most serious expression of regret ever heard in the region" (B29 2007). Notably, for the first time, collective responsibility was expressed. Tadić stated he "assumed part of the responsibility" for the crimes committed (B29 2007). One core factor is partially present – a commitment to restoring the relationship – and there is no act supporting the apology. While not an explicit commitment, Tadić stated that he "would like if all politicians in the Balkans were less proud" (B29 2007).

The political forgiveness offered by Croatia's political elite was incomplete. There was a release of negative emotions but not a vision of a joint future. Mesić commented that "Tadic's apology was given at the right time...it is good that he apologized to everybody to whom members of his people had brought harm" (dalje.com 2007). Political analysts also emphasized the importance of Tadić's explicit assumption of collective responsibility (Horelt 2016b). However, Serbia's lack of cooperation with the International Criminal Tribunal for former Yugoslavia (ICTY) undermined the apology and stalled the vision of a joint future. Commentators upheld that "words are not enough – deeds are also necessary" (Horelt 2016b). Only *democratic political reconciliation* was achieved.

As a 'straw-in-the-wind' test, part 3 / 4, again, affirms hypothesis 2.

Case Study A cycle part 4 / 4: On 4 November 2010, Tadić issued an apology in Vukovar. All eight core factors are completely present in the apology. Tadić offered the apology at a media conference. He spoke on both a personal and collective level. At the collective level, he spoke on behalf of Serbia and then used 'we', 'us' and 'our' thereby implicating the Croatian President – Ivo Josipović (Horelt 2016b). Clearly, there was an appropriate actor, a public nature and the correct form. From a ceremonial perspective, the media conference was held on the central memorial site of the Vukovar massacre. There was also the reparation of stolen objects, including 25 original documents from the Vukovar hospital. These were considered crucial in discovering the fate of the 460 missing persons from the region (Horelt 2016b, Le Point 2010). Tadić reinforced his expression of collective responsibility from 2007 by stating that "I am here to do what I can in the sphere of personal responsibility – to say that a crime has been committed" (Horelt 2016b). Tadić added that Serbia wanted "good neighbourly relations" (Le Point 2010). Finally, he stated that "by acknowledging the crime, by apologizing and regretting, we are opening the way for forgiveness and reconciliation" (Bandic and Vukic 2010).

Croatia's official political discourse was that of total forgiveness with a total release of negative emotions and a vision of a joint future. The Croatian Prime Minister "welcomed everything that President Tadić said" with "satisfaction" (Horelt 2016b). Josipović very much looked towards a joint future. He referred to "a different policy of … friendship" (Le Point 2010). He also stated that "we will finish this process of reconciliation and Serbia and Croatia will be two friendly, neighbouring countries" (BBC 2010).

Josipović's reference to friendship directly embodies my definition of *maximal political reconciliation*.

As a 'straw-in-the-wind' test, part 4 / 4 affirms hypothesis 1.

Conclusion: Case Study A provides support for all three of my hypotheses. First, that a *good* apology fosters complete political forgiveness which achieves maximal political reconciliation. Second, that a *satisfactory* apology fosters incomplete political forgiveness which achieves democratic political reconciliation. Third, that if the quality of the political apology significantly increases throughout the 'cycle of apologies', I expect maximal political reconciliation to be achieved by the end of the cycle. As individual 'straw-in-the-wind' tests, part 1, 2 and 3 affirm hypothesis 2. As all three parts show the same conclusion, this adds considerable affirmative validity to hypothesis 2. Hypothesis 1 is affirmed by part 4. As evidenced in Table 1, all four parts of the cycle work together to affirm hypothesis 3 through a 'double decisive' test. As the cycle progresses, there are more of the core factors present in each apology. As the quality of the apologies increases, so does the strength of the political forgiveness offered by the Croatian political elite. By part 4, all eight apology factors are

present as well as the two elements of political forgiveness and Josipović's statement directly correlates to my definition of maximal political reconciliation.

		Cycle of apologies			
		Part 1	Part 2	Part 3	Part 4
Core factors	Appropriate actor				
of an	Correct Form				
apology	Public Nature				
	Ceremonial Aspect				
	Act supporting				
	apology				
	Collective				
	responsibility				
	Commitment to				
	restoring				
	relationship				
	Acknowledging of				
	wrongdoing and				
	expressing of				
	remorse				
Political	Release of negative				
Forgiveness	emotions				
elements	Joint future				
What leve	el of Political	Democratic	Democratic	Democratic	Maximal
Reconciliation was achieved?					

Table 1: Summary of Case Study A

5.2 Serbia apologising to Bosnia and Herzegovina: case study B

Case Study B analyses apologies made by the Serbian political elite from November 2003, November 2004, December 2004, and March 2010. There is only a minimal increase in the number of core factors present as the 'cycle of apologies' progresses. The cycle encompasses four *satisfactory* political apologies that do not create the requisite conditions for complete

political forgiveness. Therefore, the cycle ends with democratic political reconciliation. Consequently, Case Study B provides considerable affirmative evidence for hypothesis 2, as well as adding weight to hypothesis 3.

Case Study B cycle part 1 / 4: On 3 November 2003, Marović issued an apology in Sarajevo, BiH. The apology has three complete core elements: a public nature, a ceremonial aspect and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. It was issued during a news conference on Marović's first official visit to Sarajevo. He stated, "I have a duty to apologise on behalf of myself and those I represent..." (Alić 2003). However, the apology does not contain five core factors: an appropriate actor, correct form, an act that supports the apology, expression of collective responsibility and a commitment to restoring the relationship. There was a debate surrounding the appropriateness of Marović, specifically his political role as head of the 'loose union' of Serbia and Montenegro (Horelt 2010, Traynor 2010). Considered as either being too early or too late, there was a lack of consensus over the timing of the apology (see Horelt 2016b). Marović stated that "these are times when apologies are not just courtesy words - they are words of sincere intentions", but this sentiment was not supported by actions (New York Times 2003). He was also perceived as offering too many apologies thereby reducing the symbolic weight of each (Horelt 2016b). Marović also clearly rejected the notion of collective responsibility by stating that "nations should not and must not assume responsibility for crimes committed by certain individuals" (Slobodan 2003).

The Bosnian political elite only offered minimal political forgiveness. A release of negative emotions was partially present and there was no vision of a joint future. The latter was blocked by the pending case in the International Court of Justice where Serbia and Montenegro faced the charge of genocide. The President of Republika Srpska emphasized that the tripartite Presidency would not have an official position on the apology while the Bosnian Muslim representative in the Presidency welcomed the apology and viewed it as a contribution towards the development of relations between the states (Alić 2003, Horelt 2016b, Slobodan 2003). The Croatian chairman of the tripartite Presidency considered the apology to be encouraging for the future of the two countries (New York Times 2003).

The apology did not significantly aid the improvement of relations resulting in *democratic political reconciliation*.



Diagram 2: Timeline illustrating the cycle of apologies in Case Study B

Case Study B cycle part 2 / 4: On 10 November 2004, the Government of Republika Srpska issued an apology in Banja Luka, Republika Srpska. The apology has four complete core factors: an appropriate actor, public nature, ceremonial aspect and act supporting the apology. Known as the 'Srebrenica Report' apology, this was the first time the government acknowledged and regretted the crimes committed in Srebrenica. The public statement was released a month after a report by the Investigation of War Crimes for the Bosnian Office. It came after a period of long lasting "denial, obfuscation and concealment" (Fassier 2004: 1). Further, the names of 8731 persons confirmed missing or dead from the Srebrenica massacre were released in the report (Collins 2009). The government stated it "shares the pain of the families of the Srebrenica victims, is truly sorry and apologised for the tragedy" (Associated Press 2004). However, four core factors are not present: the correct form, collective responsibility, a commitment to restoring the relationship and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. The apology was not in the correct form because it was a written governmental statement.

The Bosnian political elite did not offer political forgiveness. A big hindrance was the fact that the apology was written. It was considered 'faceless', less attributable to specific political figures and therefore less binding (Horelt 2016b). Additionally, it was deemed that international pressure was instrumental in the official acknowledgement of the Srebrenica massacre in the report and this backdrop undermined the force of the apology (Horelt 2016b). Therefore, only *democratic political reconciliation* was achieved.

As a 'straw-in-the-wind' test, part 2 / 4 affirms hypothesis 2.

Case Study B cycle part 3 / 4: On 6 December 2004, Tadić released an apology in Sarajevo. The apology has three complete core factors: an appropriate actor, public nature and a ceremonial aspect. It was the first official apology by a Serbian leader – rather than a leader from the Serbia and Montenegro Union – and it was issued publicly on the first official visit of Tadić to Sarajevo. There are two incomplete core factors: commitment to restoring the relationship and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. Tadić hinted at the restoration of relations by saying that "we all owe each other an apology. If I have to start, well here I am" (Gordy 2004). This desire for a mutual apology undermined his own expression of remorse. Further, Tadić stated that "it is not possible to charge a whole people because the same crimes were also committed against the Serbian people" (Gordy 2004). Three core factors are not present: the correct form, an act supporting the apology and an expression

of collective responsibility. It cannot be considered in the correct form because Tadić expressed the apology on a personal basis (Horelt 2016b).

The political forgiveness offered by the Bosnian political elite was incomplete. There was a partial release of negative emotions but no vision of a joint future. The former Bosnian member of the tripartite Presidency – Beriz Belkić – welcomed the apology while the Bosnian Minister of Civil Affairs criticised the apology, describing it as amateurish (Gordy 2004). Regarding a joint future vision, Gordy (2004) comments that the political effect of the apology was mostly muted. Considering this, relations remain categorised as *democratic political reconciliation*.

As a 'straw-in-the-wind' test, part 3 / 4, again, affirms hypothesis 2.

Case Study B cycle 4 / 4: On 30 March 2010, the Serb Parliament released an apology in Belgrade. There are four complete core factors present in the apology: the appropriate actor, a public nature, a ceremonial aspect and an acknowledgement of wrongdoing with an expression of remorse. The official acknowledgement of the Srebrenica massacre was at the forefront of the 15th anniversary of the event. It stated that the government "most severely condemns the crime" and offers "condolences and an apology to the families of the victims because not everything possible was done to prevent the tragedy" (AG Friedensforschung 2010). However, four core factors are not present: the correct form, an act supporting the apology, an expression of collective responsibility and a commitment to restoring the relationship. Not only was it a written declaration but the advocates of the declaration had hoped for an explicit reference to genocide and this was not included (Dragović-Soso 2012). Instead, the government condemned the crime "as determined by the International Court of Justice Ruling" thereby only implying that it met the legal definition of genocide (Balkan Transitional Justice 2010). Further, the declaration referred to "social and political processes and incidents", "personal national goals", and "physical violence" thereby placing the crimes into an abstract context (Horelt 2016b: 183). In doing this, the government implied that the massacre was the result of individual actors and not the collective.

The political forgiveness offered by the Bosnian political elite was incomplete. Both the release of negative emotions and a vision of a joint future were only partially present. Emphasis was placed on the fact that the resolution failed to acknowledge the crimes as genocide rather than the crimes that were condemned (Orentlicher 2018). This view was particularly prevalent among Bosnian Muslims (Horelt 2016b). The vice-mayor of Srebrenica stated that the

avoidance of the word genocide could only have "detrimental effects on the political stability of the region" (Horelt 2010). However, the Bosnian representative to the tripartite Presidency welcomed the declaration and Humanitarian Law Centre Director – Nataša Kandić – described the apology as a "good step" (Horelt 2016b; Orentlicher 2018: 250). Some considered the apology as progress in a long journey, while others dismissed it as a "political game" (Dragosović-Soso 2012, Mail & Guardian 2010). As there is no expression of friendship, the criterion for maximal political reconciliation is not met. Rather, the partial acceptance of the declaration by the Bosnian political elite demonstrates a commitment to slowly working towards a realistic vision of peace between the countries. Thus, relations remain as *democratic political reconciliation*.

As a 'straw-in-the-wind' test, part 4 / 4 also affirms hypothesis 2.

Conclusion: Case Study B provides considerable affirmative evidence for hypothesis 2, as well as adding weight to hypothesis 3. Hypothesis 2 posits that a *satisfactory* apology fosters incomplete political forgiveness which achieves democratic political reconciliation. Hypothesis 3 states that if the quality of the political apology significantly increases throughout the 'cycle of apologies', I expect maximal political reconciliation to be achieved by the end of the cycle. All four parts of the 'cycle of apologies' align with hypothesis 2. In particular, the 'straw-in-the-wind' tests affirm the relevance of my hypothesis from both parts of my incomplete political forgiveness definition. Parts 1, 2 and 4 affirm hypothesis 2 with partial political forgiveness, while part 3 affirms it with no political forgiveness. Combined with my three 'straw-in-the-wind' tests from Case Study A that also affirm hypothesis 2, this amounts to important affirmative evidence. As demonstrated in Table 2, there is only a minimal increase of one in the number of core factors present in each apology as the cycle progresses. The 'cycle of apologies' encompasses four satisfactory apologies that do not create the requisite conditions for complete political forgiveness. Therefore, the cycle ends with democratic political reconciliation. This adds validity to hypothesis 3 by eliminating an alternative option which could result in maximal political reconciliation. Case Study B demonstrates that if the quality of the *satisfactory* political apology does *not* increase significantly during the cycle and amount to a good apology, complete political forgiveness will not be fostered and therefore maximal political reconciliation will not occur.

Table 2: Summary of Case Study B

		Cycle of apologies			
		Part 1	Part 2	Part 3	Part 4
Core factors of an apology	Appropriate actor				
	Correct Form				
	Public Nature				
	Ceremonial Aspect				
	Act supporting apology				
	Collective responsibility				
	Commitment to restoring relationship				
	Acknowledging of wrongdoing and expressing of remorse				
Political Forgiveness	Release of negative				
elements	emotions Joint future				
What level of Political Reconciliation was achieved?		Democratic	Democratic	Democratic	Democratic

5.3 Alternative explanations: did one nation have better relations with Serbia or was there a difference in the culmination of war?

There are two alternative explanations that could explain my results. First, it could be argued that, during SFRY's existence, Serbia and Croatia had better inter-republic relations than Serbia and BiH. Therefore, it might be suggested that, as a result, Croatia was more likely to forgive. However, we can eliminate this explanation because, in fact, Serbia and BiH had better relations. SFRY is widely considered a dark period in Croatia's national history (Cviić 1996, Jović 2011). Although Tito was half-Croat, Croatia led the fight against his Yugoslav
'unitarism'. Aiming to create a nation-state, Tito's 'unitarism' favoured the revival of Serb influence over smaller constitutive nations (Jović 2006). In particular, Tito crushed the 'Croatian Spring' with a purge between 1971 and 1972. Although this was part of a broader crackdown throughout Yugoslavia, the purge was the harshest in Croatia due to extreme nationalist currents of thought (Civiić 1996). Indeed, while relations improved during the 1980s, the Croatian national elite cultivated a powerful, underlying 'sense of separateness' that re-emerged by the 1990s (Sibler and Little 1995: 88). In comparison, BiH had better relations with the SFRY. Spaic (2017) reports that Bosnian's refer to Tito's rule as the 'Golden Age' of BiH. As a common republic of three constituent nations, the Communists aimed to persuade non-Serbs in BiH that SFRY could function without Serb hegemony (Baker 2015). In 1974, Tito's constitution granted Bosnian Muslims the status of their own identity. While they were the only nationality in Yugoslavia without an undisputed claim to a separate region, Bosnian Muslims had inhabited BiH since the Turkish occupation in the fifteenth century (DeRouen and Heo 2007, Sibler and Little 1995). Bosnian Muslims, Serbs and Croats co-existed as the three majority ethnic groups in BiH (Sibler and Little 1995). Further, in the 1980s, the League of Communists of Bosnia remained the 'strictest in its continued support for the Titoist dogma of "unity and brotherhood" (Bougarel 1996: 95). Considering this, it is clear that BiH had a better relationship with Serbia and therefore we can eliminate the quality of the previous relationship as an alternative explanation.

A second explanation might be the difference in the culmination of war between Croatia and BiH. For Croatia, the war ended with the mass expulsion and crimes committed against Serbs on Croatian territory. However, for BiH, the war did not end as such, rather, the Dayton Agreement 'froze' wartime activities (Horelt 2016b: 188). Thus, it could be argued that BiH were less likely to forgive due to this experience. However, this explanation is flawed. In focusing on how the war ended in each country, it does not consider the violence occurring during the wars. Even if it was argued that BiH experienced worse war crimes and therefore was less likely to forgive, this is also a weak argument. If crime and punishment are "fundamentally disparate matters", then it is possible to argue that the severity of the crime and the severity of the reaction, ergo the likelihood to forgive, do not possess similar benchmarks for comparison vis-à-vis each other (Goh 2013: 41). Considering that this is a weak argument, we cannot count the second explanation as a viable alternative.

6 Conclusion

My research has concluded that the quality of a political apology affects political forgiveness. Political forgiveness is the causal mechanism which, in turn, affects the level of political reconciliation. I found that achieving maximal political reconciliation is a process. That is, for maximal political reconciliation to occur there needs to be a 'cycle of apologies'. This must occur because *satisfactory* political apologies only achieve democratic political reconciliation. If, as the cycle progresses, the quality of the political apology increases, stronger political forgiveness will gradually be fostered. It is only after this that a *good* apology will occur and foster complete political forgiveness thereby achieving maximal political reconciliation.

However, my research has several limitations. Firstly, I am not a native Serbo-Croatian speaker and hence I relied on translated documents. Consequently, I have potentially lost some of my own interpretation of the speeches and natural response in the translation. A solution to this limitation is for the same study to be carried out by a native speaker. Secondly, retributive justice was occurring alongside the restorative justice in former SFRY. Given the international community's dominant emphasis on accountability, credibility of the rule of law and punishment, there will not be a resolution of a large-scale conflict that does not engage with retributive justice. However, my research design could be applied to small scale community reconciliation without retributive processes in post-conflict societies where the equivalent of a political community are the leaders of local groups. Alternatively, my research design could be applied to other large-scale conflicts. While every war has unique elements, the broader political, social and economic characteristics at play in former SFRY allow for comparison between conflicts. Thus, it would be a useful to apply my research design to evaluate restorative justice in other contexts. In conclusion, it is clear to me, as demonstrated by my research, that the quality of a political apology has the potential to impact the level of political reconciliation. As Desmond Tutu (2014: 1) said:

'I am sorry' are perhaps the three hardest words to say...[W]e find there is great freedom in asking for forgiveness and great strength in admitting the wrong. It has how we free ourselves from our past errors. It is how we are able to move forward into the future, unfettered by the mistakes we have made.

Bibliography

- Alić, Anes (2003). Bosnia: Serbia and Montenegro Apologise, *Transitions Online*, 17(17) Accessed in: Daase, Christopher, Engert, Stefan, Horelt, Michel-André, Renner Judith, and Strassner Renate (eds.), *Apology and Reconciliation in International Relations: The importance of being sorry*, London: Routledge.
- Amstutz, Mark (2005). The Healing of Nations: The Promise and Limits of Political Forgiveness, Oxford: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Appleby, Robert Scott (2000). *The Ambivalence of the Sacred: Religion, Violence, and Reconciliation,* Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Arendt, Hannah (1959). *The Human Condition*, Chicago: Chicago University Press.
 (1998) *The Human Condition* 2nd *Edition*, Chicago: Chicago University Press.
- Ash, Timothy Garton (1998). It's so hard to say you're sorry, *The Guardian* Accessed in: Andrews, Molly (1999) The Politics of Forgiveness, *International Journal of Politics*, *Culture and Society*, 13(1): 107 - 124
- Associated Press (2004). Bosnian Serbs issue apology for massacre, *Bosnian Institute*, 42 (October – December), Available at: http://www.bosnia.org.uk/bosrep/report_format.cfm?articleid=1147&reportid=166 [Accessed: 28.03.2018].

Austin, John Langshaw (1962). How to do things with words, Oxford: The Clarendon Press.

- Balkan Transitional Justice (2010). Serbia Adopts Resolution Condemning Srebrenica Massacre, 31 March 2010, Available at: http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/serbiaadopts-resolution-condemning-srebrenica-massacre [Accessed: 28.03.2018].
- Baker, Catherine (2015). The Yugslav wars of the 1990s, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Bandic, Darko, and Vukic, Snjezana (2010). Serbian president apologises for wartime massacre, *Washington Post*, 4 November 2010, Available at: http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-

dyn/content/article/2010/11/04/AR2010110401445.html [Accessed: 29.03.2018].

- BBC News (2010). Serb leader Tadic apologises for 1991 Vukovar massacre, 4 November 2010, Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-11689153 [Accessed: 29.03.2018].
- Beauchamp, Gary (2007). Apologies All Around, The American Scholar, 76(4): 83-93.
- Bennet, Christopher (2002). The Varieties of retributive experience, *The Philosophy Quarterly*, 52(207): 145 163.

- Bennet, Andrew (2010). Process Tracing and Casual Inference. In Henry E. Brady and David
 Collier (eds.) *Rethinking Social Inquiry: Diverse Tools, Shared Standards*, Lanham:
 Rowman & Littlefield: 207-219.
- Borer, Tristan Anne (2006). *Telling the Truths: Truth Telling and peace building in postconflict societies*, Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame.
- Bougarel, Xavier (1996). Bosnia and Hercegovina State and Communitarianism. In Dyker, David and Vejvoda, Ivan (eds.) Yugoslavia and After: A Study in Fragmentation, Despair and Rebirth, London: Longman: 87-115.
- Braithwaite, John (1999). A Future where Punishment is Marginalized: Realistic or Utopian? *UCLA Law Review*, 46(August): 1727-1750.
- Brook, Roy (1999). The Age of Apology. In Brooks, Roy (ed.) When Sorry Isn't Enough: The Controversy of Apologies and Reparations for Human Injustice, New York: New York University Press: 3-11.
- Bunce, Valerie (1999). Subversive Institutions: The Design and Destruction of Socialism and the State, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- B92 (2007). *Tadić apologises to Croatian citizens*, 24 June 2007, Available at: https://www.b92.net/eng/news/politics.php?yyyy=2007&mm=06&dd=24&nav_id=420 03 [Accessed: 27.03.2018].
- Çanga, Elira (2011). Uncomfortable Truths: War Crimes in the Balkans, 16 November 2011,
 Available at: http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/uncomfortable-truths-warcrimes-in-the-balkans [Accessed: 27.03.2018].
- Celermajer, Danielle (2009). *The Sins of the Nations and the Ritual of Apology*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Christodoulidis, Emilios (2001). 'Truth and reconciliation' as risks, *Social and Legal Studies*, 9(2): 179-204.
- Cilliers, Jacobus, Dube, Oeindrila, Bilal Siddiqi (2016). Can the wounds of war be healed? Experimental Evidence on reconciliation in Sierra Leone, *International Initiative for Impact Evaluation* (May): 1-66.
- Collier, David (2011). Understanding Process Tracing, *Political Science and Politics*, 44(4): 823-830.
- Collins, Danny (2009). *Crimes that shocked the world: the most chilling true-life stories from the last 4 years*, London: John Blake.
- Cowling, Richard (2014). Reflections on Holism and the Passing of Nelson Mandela, *Journal of Holistic Nursing*, 32(1): 4-5.

- Crocker, David (2000). Retribution and Reconciliation, *Report from the Institute for Philosophy & Public Policy*, 20(1): 1-6.
- Culic, Marinko (2001). *Restoring Diplomatic Relations*, 17 December 2001, Available at: http://www.aimpress.ch/dyn/trae/archive/data/200112/11224-002-trae-zag.htm [Accessed: 29.03.2018].
- Cunningham, Michael (1999). Saying sorry: the politics of apology, *Political Quarterly*, 70(3): 285-293.
- Civiić, Christopher (1996). Croatia. In Dyker, David and Vejvoda, Ivan (eds.) *Yugoslavia and After: A Study in Fragmentation, Despair and Rebirth,* London: Longman: 196-212.
- Dalje.com (2007). Serbian Presidents Apology Came at the Right Time, 25 June 2007, Available at: http://arhiva.dalje.com/en-croatia/serbian-presidents-apology-came-atright-time/56522 [Accessed: 25.03.2018].
- De Gamboa, Camila (1999). Forgiveness and Political Reconciliation for Transitional Democracies, *Dissertation for Binghamton University*, Ann Arbor: ProQuest.
- Declaration on Common Language quoted in Milekic, Sven (2017) 'Post Yugoslav 'Common Language' Declaration Challenges Nationalism', *Balkan Insight*, 30 March 2017, Available at: http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/post-yugoslav-commonlanguage-declaration-challenges-nationalism-03-29-2017 [Accessed: 05.04.2018].
- DeRouen, Karl and Heo, Uk (2007). *Civil Wars of the World: Major Conflicts since World War II Volume I*, Denver: ABC-CLIO.
- Digeser, Peter (1998). Forgiveness and Politics: Dirty Hands and Imperfect Procedures, *Political Theory*, 26(5): 700-724.
- Digeser, Peter (2001). Political Forgiveness, Icatha: Cornell University Press.
- Dragović-Soso, Jasna (2012). Apologising for Srebrenica: The European Union and the Politics of Compromise, *Eastern European Politics*, 28(3): 163-179.
- Dyker, David (1996). The Degeneration of the Yugoslav Communist Party as a Managing Elite
 a Familiar East European Story? In Dyker, David and Vejvoda, Ivan (eds.) *Yugoslavia* and After: A Study in Fragmentation, Despair and Rebirth, London: Longman: 48-64.
- Eiskovitis, Nir (2004). Forget Forgiveness: On the Benefits of Sympathy for Political Reconciliation, *Theoria: A Journal of Social and Political Theory*, 105(195): 31-63.
- Encarnación, Omar (2008). Reconciliation after Democratization: Coping with the Past in Spain., *Political Science Quarterly*, 123(3): 435-459.
- Fassier, Bernard quoted in RFE/RL Newsline (2009). *International Representative gives qualified praise to Bosnian Serb report on Srebrenica*, 4 November 2009, Available at:

http://www.hri.org/news/balkans/rferl/2004/04-11-09.rferl.html [Accessed: 30.03.2018].

- Fischer, Martina and Petrović-Ziemer, Ljubinka (2013). Dealing with the Past in the Western Balkans: Initiatives for Peacebuilding and Transitional Justice in Bosnia-Herzegovina, Serbia and Croatia, *Berghof Report*, 18: 1-211.
- Frankfurter Allegmeine Zeitung (2001). *Minister of Foreign Affairs of Serbia in Zagreb*, 14 December 2001, Available at: https://fazarchiv.faz.net/document/FAZ_FD2200112151215496?offset=&all= [Accessed: 29.03.2018].

Fuller, Lon (1969). The Morality of Law, London: Yale University Press.

- Gagro, Sandra Fabijanić and Vukas, Budislav (2012). The Path of Former Yugoslav Countries to the European Union: From Integration to Disintegration and Back, *Maastricht Journal of European and Comparative Law*, 19(2): 300-316.
- Geddes, Barbara (2003). Paradigms and Sand Castles: Theory Building and Research Design in Comparative Politics, Michigan: University of Michigan Press.
- Geshakova, Julia (2003). Balkans: When is it time to apologise? Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, 5 December 2003, Available at: https://www.rferl.org/a/1105227.html [Accessed: 26.03.2018].
- Gibney, Mark and Roxstorm, Erik (2001). The Status of State Apologies, *Human Rights Quarterly*, 23(4): 911-939.
- Goh, Joel (2013). Proportionality An unattainable ideal in the Criminal Justice System, *Manchester Law Review*, 2(41): 41-72.
- Gordy, Eric (2004). Serbia: Apology Time, *Transitions Online*, 12, Accessed in: Daase, Christopher, Engert, Stefan, Horelt, Michel-André, Renner Judith, and Strassner Renate (eds.), *Apology and Reconciliation in International Relations: The importance of being sorry*, London: Routledge.

Govier, Trudy (2002). Forgiveness and Revenge, London: Routledge.

- Govier, Trudy and Verwoerd, Wilhelm (2002a). The Promise and Pitfalls of Apology, *Journal of Social Philosophy*, 33(1): 67-82.
- Govier, Trudy and Verwoerd, Wilhelm (2002b). Trust and the Problem of National Reconciliation, *Philosophy of Social Sciences*, 32(2):178-205.
- Gutmann, Amy and Thompson, Dennis (2000). The Moral Foundations of Truth Commissions.In Rothberg Robert and Thompson Dennis (eds.) *Truth v Justice: The Morality of Truth Commissions*, Princeton: Princeton University Press: 22-44.

- Hartwell, Marcia (1999). The Role of Forgiveness in Reconstructing Society After Conflict,
 The Journal of Humanitarian Assistance, Available at: https://sites.tufts.edu/jha/archives/140 [Accessed: 31.03.2018].
- Hayner, Priscilla (2002). Unspeakable Truths: Confronting state terror and atrocity, New York: Routledge.
- Horelt, Michel-André (2010). Reconciliation in Eastern Bosnia, 18 April 2010, Interview with Camil Duraković, Vice Mayor of Srebrenica, Available at Daase, Christopher, Engert, Stefan, Horelt, Michel-André, Renner Judith, and Strassner Renate (eds.) *Apology and Reconciliation in International Relations: The importance of being sorry*, London: Routledge.
- Hadžić, Miroslav (2004). The Violent Dissolution of Yugoslavia: Causes, Dynamics and Effects: Collection of Papers, Belgrade: Centre for Civil-Military Relations.
- Horelt, Michel-André (2016a). Montenegro-Croatia: the pragmatics of apology. In Daase, Christopher, Engert, Stefan, Horelt, Michel-André, Renner Judith, and Strassner Renate (eds.) *Apology and Reconciliation in International Relations: The importance of being sorry*, London: Routledge: 146-163.
- Horelt, Michel-André (2016b). Serbia Croatia, Bosnia and Herzegovina: different apology packages, different success, in Daase, Christopher, Engert, Stefan, Horelt, Michel-André, Renner Judith, and Strassner Renate (eds.) *Apology and Reconciliation in International Relations: The importance of being sorry*, London: Routledge: 164-194.
- Howard-Hassmann, Rhonda and Gibney, Mark (2007). Introduction: Apologies and the West.
 In Gibney, Mark, Howard-Hassmann, Rhonda, Coicaud, Jean-Marc and Steiner, Niklaus (eds.) *The Age of Apology: Facing Up to the Past*, Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press: 1 11.
- Huyse, Luc (2003). The process of reconciliation. In Bloomfield, David, Barnes, Teresa, Huyse, Luc, *Reconciliation after violent conflict: A handbook*, Stockholm: International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance: 19 – 33.
- Jennings, Robert and Watts, Arthur (1992). *Oppenheim's International Law*, Harlow: Longman.
- Johnstone, Grey and Van Ness, Daniel (2007). *Handbook of Restorative Justice*, Cullompton: Wilan.
- Jović, Dejan (2006). Communist Yugoslavia and Its 'Others', in Lampe, John and Mazower, Mark (eds.) *Ideologies and National Identities: The Case of Twentieth –Century Southeastern Europe*, Budapest: Central European University Press: 277-302

- Jović, Dejan (2011). Reassessing Socialist Yugoslavia, 1945-90: The Case of Croatia. In Djokić, Dejan and Ker-Lindsay, James (eds.) New Perspectives on Yugoslavia: Key Issues and Controversies, London: Routledge: 117 – 142.
- Kiss, Elizabeth (2000). Moral Ambition Within and Beyond Political Constraints: reflections on Restorative Justice. In Rothberg Robert and Thompson Dennis (eds.) *Truth v Justice: The Morality of Truth Commissions*, Princeton: Princeton University Press: 68-98.
- Kohn, Ari (2009). The personal and the political: forgiveness and reconciliation in restorative justice, *Critical Review of International Social and Political Philosophy*, 23(3): 399-423.
- Kohen, Ari Zanchelli, Michael, and Drake, Levi (2011). Personal and Political Reconciliation in Post-Genocide Rwanda, *Social Justice Research*, 24(1): 85-106.
- Kozole, Lovorka (2003). Ex-Yugoslavia: Apologises, Finally, *Transitions Online*, 9(16)
 Available at: Daase, Christopher, Engert, Stefan, Horelt, Michel-André, Renner Judith, and Strassner Renate (eds.), *Apology and Reconciliation in International Relations: The importance of being sorry*, London: Routledge.
- Le Point (2010). *The Serbian President apologies for the Vukovar Massacre* [le president serbe s'excuse pour le massacre de Vukovar'], 4 November 2010, Available at: http://www.lepoint.fr/monde/le-president-serbe-s-excuse-pour-le-massacre-de-vukovar-04-11-2010-1258320_24.php [Accessed o1.04.2018].
- Lederach, John Paul, Jenner, Janice (2002). A Handbook of international peacebuilding: into the eye of the storm, San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Lefort, Claude (1986). *The Political Forms of Modern Society: Bureaucracy, Democracy and Totalitarianism*, Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Lijphart, Arend (1971). Comparative Politics and Comparative Method, *American Political Science Review*, 65(3): 682-686.
- Lind, Jennifer (2010). Sorry States: Apologies in International Politics, Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Lucarelli, Sonia (2000). Europe and the Breakup of Yugoslavia: A Political Failure in Search of a Scholarly Explanation, The Hague: Kluwer Law International.
- Mail&Guardian (2010). Serbia Apologises for Srebrencia Massacre, 31 March 2010, Accessed in Orentlicher, Diane (2018) *Some Kind of Justice: The ICTY's Impact in Bosnia and Serbia*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- McCold, Paul (1998). Restorative Justice and the Role of the Community. In Galway, B, and Hudson, J (eds.) *Restorative Justice for Juveniles: Potentials, Risks and Problems for Research*, Leuven: Leuven University Press: 19-53.

- McGonegal, Julie (2009). Imagining Justice: The Politic of Postcolonial Reconciliation and Forgiveness, Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Murphy, Colleen (2010). A Moral Theory of Political Reconciliation, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- New York Times (2003). *Calling for Forgiveness, Serbia Leaders Apologise to Bosnia for War*, 14 November 2003, Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2003/11/14/world/calling-for-forgiveness-serbia-leaderapologizes-to-bosnia-for-war.html [Accessed: 25.03.2018].
- Noutcheva, Gergana and Huysseune Michel (2004). Chapter 3: Serbia and Montenegro, Journal on Ethnopolitics and Minority Issues in Europe. Special Focus 1 Available at: http://www.ecmi.de/fileadmin/downloads/publications/JEMIE/2004/1-2004Chapter3.pdf [Accessed 28.03.2018].
- Orentlicher, Diane (2018). Some Kind of Justice: The ICTY's Impact in Bosnia and Serbia, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Putnam, Robert (2002). *Democracies in Flux: the evolution of social capital in contemporary society*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Ridby, Andrew (2001). Justice and Reconciliation: After Violence, Boulder: Lynne Rienner.

Ricoeur, Paul (2000). Memory, History, Forgetting, Paris: Editions du Seuil.

- Robinson, Connie (2011). Yugoslavism in the Early Twentieth Century: The politics of the Yugoslav Committee. In Djokić, Dejan and Ker-Lindsay, James (eds.) New Perspectives on Yugoslavia: Key Issies and Controversies, London: Routledge: 10-26.
- Śćekić, Radenko (2016). The process of political reconciliation in former Yugoslavia, *Reforma politicâ*, 2: 31-38.
- Schaap, Andrew (2003). Political Grounds for Forgiveness, *Contemporary Political Theory*, 2(1): 77-87.
- Schaap, Andrew (2005). Political Reconciliation, New York: Routledge.
- Shriver, Donald (1995). An Ethic for enemies: forgiveness in politics, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Silber, Laura and Little, Allen (1995). The Death of Yugoslavia, London: Penguin Books.

Slobodan, Kostic (2003). Balkans: The Time of Excuses [Balkans: les temps des excuses], Le Courrier des Balkans, 24 November 2003, Available at: https://www.courrierdesbalkans.fr/balkans-le-temps-des-excuses [Accessed: 29.03.2018].

- Spaic, Igor (2017). Strife-Torn Bosnians Yearn for Titos' 'Golden Age', *Balkan Insight*, 13 March 2017, Available at: http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/strife-torn-bosniansyearn-for-tito-s-golden-age--03-10-2017 [Accessed 02.04.2018].
- Solzhenitsyn, Alexander (1974). Repentance and Self-Limitation in the Life of Nations. In Solzhenitsyn, Alexander, Agursky, Mikhail, Borisov, Vadim, Barabanov, Evgeny, Korsakov, F and Shafarevich, Igor (eds.) *From Under the Rubble*, Boston: Little Brown: 105-143.
- Stanivukoviæ, Zorica (2001). A Better Future, *NIN*, Available at: http://nin.co.rs/2001-12/20/21143.html [Accessed: 02.04.2018].
- Stovel, Laura (2010). Long Road Home: Building Reconciliation and Trust in post-war Sierra Leone, Oxford: Intersentia.
- Taft, Lee (2000). Apology subverted: the commodification of apology, *Yale Law Review*, 109(5): 1135-1160.
- Tavuchis, Nicholas (1999). *Mea Culpa: A Sociology of Apology and Reconciliation*, Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Traynor, Ian (2003). Serb leader says sorry to Bosnia, *The Guardian*, 14 November 2003, Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2003/nov/14/warcrimes.iantraynor [Accessed on 04.04.2018].
- Thaler, Mathias (2012). Just Pretending: political apologies for historical injustice and vice's tribute to virtue, *Critical Review of International Social and Political Philosophy*, 15: 259-278.
- Thompson, Janna (2005). Apology, justice and respect: a critical defence of political apology, Australian Association for Professional and Applied Ethics, 12th Annual Conference:1-13.
- Tutu, Desmond (1999). No Future without Forgiveness, London: Rider.
- Tutu, Desmond (2014).'I am sorry' the three hardest words to say, *The Guardian*, 22 March 2014, Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2014/mar/22/archbishop-desmond-tutu-sorry-hard-to-say [Accessed: 17.04.2018].
- Ugarriza, Juan and Nuzzio, Enzo (2017). The Effect of Perspective-Giving on Post conflict Reconciliation: An Experimental Approach, *Political Psychology*, 38(1): 3-19.
- Vandevelde, Pol (2013). Forgiveness in a political context: The challenge and the potential, *Philosophy and Social Criticism*, 39(3): 263-267.

- Vejvoda, Ivan (1996). Yugoslavia 1945-91 from Decentralisation Without Democracy to Dissolution. In Dyker, David and Vejvoda, Ivan (eds.) *Yugoslavia and After: A Study in Fragmentation, Despair and Rebirth,* London: Longman: 9-27.
- Villa-Vicencio, Charles (2009). *Walk with Us and Listen: Political Reconciliation in Africa,* Washington: Georgetown University Press.
- Waldner, David (2012). Process Tracing and Causal Mechanism. In Kincaid, Harold (ed.) *The* Oxford Handbook of the Philosophy of Social Sciences, Oxford: Oxford University Press: 65-84.
- Wilson, Erin and Bleiker, Roland (2014). Performing Political Apologies. In Resende, Erica and Dovile, Budryte (eds.) *Memory and Trauma in International Relations: Theories, Cases and Debates*, New York: Routledge: 42-56.
- Winter, Stephen (2015). Theorising the Political Apology, *The Journal of Political Philosophy*, 23(3): 261-281.
- Zernova, Margarita (2007). Restorative Justice: Ideals and Realities, Aldershot: Ashgate.

Previous Working Papers

2018

- Chrystie, Emily (2018). <u>The Suspension of Legal and Moral Norms at the EU's Mediterranean</u> <u>Sea Borders</u>, DGSi Working Paper, 2, 2018, 53 pages.
- McGuckin, Ben (2018). <u>The Conflict Between Armed Conflicts: Dispensing with the</u> <u>Distinction Between International and Non-International Armed Conflicts</u>, DGSi Working Paper, 1, 2018, 58 pages.

2017

- Moral Waldmeier, Lena (2017). <u>Prestige Aid: The case of Saudi Arabia and Malaysia</u>, DGSi Working Paper, 3, 2018, 25 pages.
- Daieff, Laura (2017). <u>The Local Turn and the Post-Conflict Everyday: Moving towards a</u> <u>phenomenological approach</u>, DGSi Working Paper, 2, 2017, 36 pages.
- Mazzella, Jenna R. (2017). <u>Armed Drone Proliferation and Strange's International Political</u> <u>Economy: Understanding the spread of UCAVs through global power relations</u>, DGSi Working Paper, 1, 2017, 49 pages.

2016

- Challis, Ben (2016). <u>Narrating Ukraine: A Crisis of Russian Identity?</u> DGSi Working Paper, 3, 2016, 62 pages.
- Page, James M. (2016). <u>Afghanistan: An Analytical Framing Past, Present and into the</u> <u>Future</u>, DGSi Working Paper, 2, 2016, 101 pages.
- Gregory, Shaun (eds). <u>Afghanistan in Regional Context: Insights from Regional States</u>, DGSiWorking Paper, 1, 2016, 76 pages.

